
 

 

PALOMAR COLLEGE
Learning for Success

 
  
MEETING TYPE:         Date:  09/03/02 
     x Staff  
          Starting Time: 2 p.m. 
      Product/Project 
          Ending Time: 4 p.m. 
      Special 
          Place:  SU-18 
 
CHAIR:  Sherrill Amador   MEMBERS: Barkley, Barton, Bishop, Cater, Davis, Dimmick, Dolan, 

Drinan, Engleman, Galli, Garlow, Gilson, Halttunen, Hoffmann, Lutz, 
Madrigal, Melena, Millet, Miyamoto, Owens, Patton, Smith, Weimer 
   

RECORDER: Barbara Baldridge    
 
       Desired 
Order of Agenda Items      Outcome   Resources Used Time Allotted 
 
 
A. MINUTES – July 2, 2002 Decision Attachment 2 min. 
      
B. DISCUSSION/INFORMATION ITEMS 
 1. Introductions and Responsibility Discussion/Decision Attachment 15 min. 
   
 2. Annual Implementation Plan Discussion/Decision Attachment 15 min 
   
 3. Technology Management Structure  Information/Discussion Attachment 15 min 
  of Student Engagement (Barton) 
 
 4. Child Care Center Fees Information Attachment 15 min. 
   
C. ACTION ITEMS 
 1. First Reading: BP 174-Staff Hiring Information Attachment 15 min 
 
D. LEGISLATIVE ADVOCACY 
 1. Budget Update Information Attachment 15 min 
 2. Master Plan Information  15 min 
 
E. REPORTS OF CONSTITUENCIES   20 min. 
 1. Administrative Association – Mollie Smith 
 2. Associated Student Government – Sean Weimer 
 3. Confidential/Supervisory Team – Lee Hoffmann 
 4. CCE/AFT – Mike Dimmick 
 5. Faculty Senate – Nancy Galli 
 6. PFF/AFT – Mary Ann Drinan 
 
F. OTHER ITEMS 
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PALOMAR COLLEGE
Learning for Success

         
  

September 3, 2002 
 
The regular meeting of the Palomar College Strategic Planning Council was held on Tuesday, September 3, 2002, at 
2:00 p.m., in SU-18. 
 
The meeting was called to order at 2:03 p.m. by Dr. Sherrill L. Amador. 
 
Roll Call 
Members Present:  Amador, Barkley, Barton, Bishop, Cater, Davis, Dimmick, Dolan, Drinan, Engleman, Galli, 
Garlow, Halttunen, Hoffmann, Lutz, Madrigal, Melena, Millet, Miyamoto, Owens, Patton, Weimer,   
 
Members Absent:  Gilson, Smith 
 
Guests Present:  Barbara Baldridge, Suzanne Gavin (for Mollie Smith), Erin Messersmith, Mark Vernoy, Dale 
Wallenius, Darla Wilson 
 
A. Minutes 
 
 MSC   Bishop, Cater 
  
 The minutes of the meeting of July 2, 2002, were approved. 
 
B. Discussion Items 
 
 1. Introductions and Responsibilities 
 
  Dr. Amador provided a notebook containing a list of Council members, the charge of the Council, and 

the Annual Implementation Plan for each Council member.  Each member was asked to bring the 
notebook to every meeting.  Materials will be three-hole punched when they are provided at the meeting.  
One of the tasks of the Council is communication, and it is difficult to communicate when everyone has 
different information. 

 
  Dr. Amador discussed the responsibilities of the Council in detail.  This is a governance group 

representing all the constituent groups on campus.  Our role is to make sure that the Strategic Plan is 
implemented, to develop and revise governance policies, and to communicate with the respective groups.  
It is most important that members share the information from these meetings with their group members 
and bring feedback to this Council.  We must have a broader perspective than just the members of this 
Council. 

 
  Dr. Amador stressed the importance of attending all of the meetings in order to achieve continuity of 

membership.  Communication with individual constituencies and participation in the Council meetings 
are the primary responsibilities of the Strategic Planning Council members. 

 
  The Strategic Planning process guides budget priorities.  We will not be talking about how we should 

spend our money; we will be talking about our priorities, and that will lead the budget priority process. 
Whatever we do, our work must reflect the values and support the mission of the College and be in the 
best interest of improving student success and serving the community. 

STRATEGIC PLANNING COUNCIL 
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  As the recognized participatory governance body, when there are Board Policy changes, they will be 

brought through this group.  If one of the constituent groups has something they would like to change in 
terms of Board Policy, it should be brought to SPC. 

 
  Chris Barkley made a change in the list of Council members:  Judy Dolan should be listed as a Faculty 

Member appointed by the Faculty Senate, not as the Past President, Faculty Senate (designee).  Either 
Bob Gilson or Nancy Galli will be identified as the Past President, Faculty Senate (designee). 

 
2. Annual Implementation Plan 
 
 The first time that we will be going through this in detail is November, 2002.  Last spring, responsibility 

for each of the objectives was assigned.  Early in November, a template will be sent to the assigned 
members/groups, who will then tell us what they have done on that particular objective.  Hopefully, the 
work has already commenced on these objectives.  A similar check-up will take place in February.  In 
May, we would like to see completion or in progress, as appropriate. 

 
 At any time, questions may be addressed to either this group or any of its members via any type of 

communication available on campus.  
 
3. Technology Management Structure 
 
 At the July 2 meeting, Dr. Amador presented an initial draft of the proposed  technology structure for the 

College, in order to begin the discussion of how the technology functions of the campus should be 
organized.  Since that meeting, several changes have been made.  Dr. Amador distributed Draft #4 of the 
document for review by the Council members.  The purpose and the reason this is being done has not 
changed since the first draft.  We want to be sure that academic technology is responsive; that innovation 
is primary - that faculty and staff feel that they have the opportunity to be as creative as they would like 
to be; that our service to the classrooms, labs, and equipment is the best that it can be; that we have a 
budget; that we have good training for the academic technology piece.  We want to take all of those 
things that we have now and improve them as we go forward. 

 
 On the Information Systems side, we have new things coming up:  PeopleSoft Version 8.  We want to be 

prepared and involved in up-front training.  More importantly, we want to maximize the use of all of our 
resources.  Within that goal, there would be someone reporting to the Superintendent/President, perhaps 
with the title of Vice President, Learning Technology and Information Services.  This would be all the 
technologies that are used by faculty and staff for learning, as well as Information Services, including the 
Library.  The technology is merging and we must, therefore, look at harnessing that and having one 
person responsible.  However, everyone is responsible for this function in their area. 

 
 Dr. Amador reviewed the organization chart in detail and answered questions.  Funding has been 

identified through reorganization and eliminating administrative positions that have not been filled but 
are in the budget, so that the new positions on the chart will be cost neutral.  In order to be competitive 
and recruit the quality person who is needed as the chief technology officer, we will probably need to 
place this person in the vice president pay range. 

 
 The group reviewed the draft job description 
 
 Council members were asked to share this information with their constituencies and bring feedback to 

the SPC meeting in four weeks (October 1). 
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4. Child Care Center Fees 
 
 Dr. Mark Vernoy presented a proposal to eliminate the ten percent sibling discount from Child Care 

Center fees.  It is necessary to eliminate this discount because the state can legally reduce the 
reimbursement to the College to the lowest rate we charge parents.  If that were done, we could possibly 
lose up to $90,000 a year.  The discount affects a very small number of people who have more than one 
child at the Center.  Dr. Vernoy will bring a written policy change and the number of people who will be 
affected to the next meeting.  Council members were asked to share this proposal with their 
constituencies and bring feedback to the SPC meeting in two weeks (September 17).  The goal is to take 
this to the Governing Board for approval at its October meeting.   

 
C. Action Items 
 
 1. First Reading:  BP 174 – Staff Hiring (revision) 
 
  The current Board Policy 174 contains both policy and procedural language.  We made some changes 

last year because of Proposition 209.  However, additional changes are required in order to make the 
policy very specific, and related to Education Code, Government Code, Title 5, etc.  The Community 
College League of California (CCLC) has provided samples of governing board policies in seven distinct 
areas.  We have started to look at our Board policies, many of which are in the Faculty Manual.  Some of 
the things in the Faculty Manual are now negotiable items and would not be a part of that.  Because of 
the need to look at hiring, it was decided to prepare a policy on recruitment and hiring personnel in 
general.  The procedure for hiring faculty is an academic and professional matter and is something that 
the administration will prepare in conjunction with the faculty.  Dr. Amador distributed copies of the 
new proposed policy that will replace BP 174.  In most cases, policies do not have philosophy 
statements; however, because of the strong feeling about the kind of people we want to employ in this 
District, we felt it was important to have an introductory statement that discusses the kind of people we 
are looking for, no matter what group they are to be employed in.  The remainder of the policy follows 
the outline recommended by CCLC. 

 
  Council members were asked to share this information with their constituencies and bring feedback to 

the next meeting (September 17) for the second reading.  We need to finalize this policy so that we can 
move forward on all hires. 

 
  There is a great deal of clean-up work that needs to be done on many of our policies and procedures.  

The Board has asked to use the CCLC samples in formulating its new policies and procedures. 
 
  Chris Barkley reconfirmed that policy changes would come to SPC before being presented to the Board 

for approval.  However, procedures on academic and professional matters would be developed/revised 
by the Academic Standards and Practices Committee, make recommendations to the Faculty Senate, the 
Senate would still take them to Administration to be sure there is agreement on them, but then the 
College will implement them.  They would inform the Board but would not need Board approval. 

 
D. Legislative Advocacy 
 
 1. Budget Update 
 
  The legislature has passed the budget; however, the Governor has not yet signed it.  Jerry Patton 

reviewed the legislature’s budget at this time.  Last year, the Governor changed many of the things the 
legislature had recommended, so we won’t know the final budget until the Governor actually signs it.  
Palomar’s budget is in line with the figures as approved by the legislature.  The problem looming is that 
the state budget is out of balance, and we are likely to have mid-year cuts.  We also know that FY 2003-
04 is likely to be even worse than FY 2002-03.  Therefore, some of our decisions in filling positions and 
other decisions we make this year will soften that blow for next year.  We are looking for ways to 
accomplish that during the next six months.  The budget also does not reflect the deficit in the 
Chancellor’s Office that applies to all the colleges.  Right now, our growth funding for FY 2002-03 is 
69.73%, instead of 100%.  In fact, it is rarely ever 100%; however, it is usually in the mid to high 80s.  
As of today, we are showing a 5.9% increase over the previous fall’s enrollment.  The schedule is loaded 
at 85%.  In the future, without having more funds, resolving this is going to be very difficult.   
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  Unfortunately, it is necessary to cancel small classes in order to have money to be able to run the classes 

that have lots of students.  Classes are full in many areas, and it is getting tight now.  To continue to 
serve the students without the additional dollars is going to be very difficult during the next couple of 
years.   

 
  We need to look at the whole structure of the community college system.  We are funded as a part of K-

14, Proposition 98, and that may have served us well for awhile.  However, it is starting to be a major 
problem because we have never received that guarantee since the day we signed it.  It really puts a 
restriction on how we are viewed and funded. 

 
 2. Master Plan 
 
  The Master Plan was not discussed by the legislature when they worked until midnight on August 31, 

and nothing has been heard about it since. 
 
E. Reports of Constituencies 
 
 1. Administrative Association – There was no report. 
 
 2. Associated Student Government  
 
  Sean Weimer reported that a ceremony honoring those who perished will be held on September 11 in the 

Friendship Pavilion on the north side of the President’s Office.  Two trees will be planted to memorialize 
the losses.  ASG is doing well and will be working on the P Mountain this year. 

 
 3. CCE/AFT 
 
  Mike Dimmick reported that members have been appointed to serve on the sub-councils.  The San Diego 

Labor Council had a tailgate party at yesterday’s Padres game.  One of the members met Governor Davis 
and his wife and commented to them to not forget education.  His response was, “we won’t.” 

 
 4. Faculty Senate 
 
  Chris Barkley reported that the Senate is still looking at policies and procedures for faculty hiring and 

will be bringing it back at its next meeting.  They will be appointing members to the sub-councils and 
the various committees on campus.  Next week will be a business meeting, and the new Senator 
orientation will take place the week following that. 

 
 5. PFF/AFT – There was no report. 
 
 6. Supervisory/Confidential Association 
 
  Lee Hoffmann reported that an organizational meeting will be held on September 18.  Decisions will 

need to be made regarding representation on campus committees. 
   
 6. The Faculty  
 
  The Faculty is working on Constitution changes.  The Faculty will meet tomorrow at 11 a.m. in SU-30. 
   
F. OTHER ITEMS 
 

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 3:15 p.m. 
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